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October 17, 2022 

 

 

VIA EMAIL 

Peter Stith, Principal Planner 

Zoning Board of Adjustment 

City of Portsmouth 

1 Junkins Avenue 

Portsmouth, NH 03801 

 

Email: pmstith@cityofportsmouth.com 

 

Re:  Variance Application – 67 Ridges Court 

 

Members of the Board, 

 

 This Office represents Kathleen Thomson, owner of the property at 56 Ridges Court in 

Portsmouth.  Kathleen’s property is located directly across the street from the Foys’ property at 
67 Ridges Court, making her a direct abutter for purposes of the foregoing variance application, 

dated October 11, 2022.  This Office appeared on Kathleen’s behalf to object to the variance 
application submitted by the Foys in August, 2022, which the ZBA considered and denied at its 

August 16, 2022 meeting.  We submit to this Board once again an objection to the Foys’ 
variance application, and request that the Board decline to reach the merits of the Foys’ 
application at its October 18, 2022 meeting, on the basis that the current variance application is 

not materially different in nature or degree from the August 2022 application.  

 

 The Foys correctly point out in their October 2022 application that under the standard 

laid out in Fisher v. City of Dover, 120 N.H. 187, 190 (1980), unless a “material change of 

circumstances affecting the merits of the application has [] occurred” or the application 
“materially differs in nature and degree from its predecessor,” the ZBA may not reach the merits 
of a subsequent application.  The rationale for this standard is to give finality to ZBA decisions, 

uphold the integrity of the zoning plan, and to avoid an undue burden from being placed on 

property owners seeking to uphold the zoning plan.  Id.  The requirement to show changed 

circumstances or a material difference “is to be enforced to the extent property interests may be 

settled and stable and property owners protected from harassment.”  15 New Hampshire Practice: 
Land Use Planning and Zoning, Ch. 21, §21.20 (LexisNexis Matthew Bender).    

 

 Comparing the substance of the Foys’ August and October variance applications, no 
material difference exists between the two which warrants consideration of the merits of this 

subsequent application.  Their August submission sought relief from PZO §10.521 to add a 

three-level, 718 s.f. addition to the existing home with a two-car garage on the lower level, 



expanded living space with a balcony and trellis on the second level, and an updated master 

bedroom on the third level.  A copy of the plans submitted with the Foys’ August application is 

attached hereto as Exhibit A.  This application was objected to by the abutters and several other 

property owners on Ridges Court on the basis that it would severely block other properties’ 
views of Little Harbor, and that the size and aesthetic of the expanded home was out of character 

for the neighborhood.  The application was ultimately denied by the Board because the Foys 

demonstrated no hardship necessitating the building of an addition which lay one hundred 

percent in the wetland buffer zone which also significantly blocked the views of abutters, when 

as Ms. Eldridge noted, “the addition could be built anywhere on the property.”  Minutes of the 

Board of Adjustment Meeting, August 16, 2022, p.5.   

 

 The Foys’ current application seeks relief from PZO §10.521 and §10.321 to build a 518 
s.f. addition in the same location as previously applied for in August.  The new proposal would 

add a three-level addition, with a single car garage on the lower level, expanded living space 

with a balcony and trellis on the second level, and an updated master bedroom on the third level.  

The Foys removed 200 square feet from their August proposal, and relocated the trellis and 

balcony to the rear of the home.  Compared with their August proposal, this addition would 

result in the removal of less pavement and therefore retain more impervious coverage. Their 

application also notes that the application of PZO §10.516 has resulted in a reduced setback 

deviation from their August proposal, despite that provision being in effect at that time.  Their 

application asserts that these differences are material; however, the reality is that the front 

setback itself has not changed regardless of how it was previously calculated by the Foys. 

 

  The common feature of the August and October applications is the construction of an 

addition which lies one hundred percent in the wetland buffer zone and has the same impact 

upon Ms. Thomson’s view.  The Board spent much time discussing the criteria of hardship at the 

August 16 meeting, and determined that no hardship existed which necessitated the construction 

of the addition in that specific location.  The Foys have made no effort to relocate their addition 

to the rear of the home or to any other location, despite that suggestion from the Board in 

August.  During that meeting the Board noted that the applicants were “asking the Board to grant 

something that was fully in the buffer when it could be moved back and eliminate all the 

emotional responses from the neighbors.”  Minutes, August 16, 2022, p. 5.  Because the location 

of the addition remains the same, the removal of 200 square feet and relocation of the 

balcony/trellis is insufficient to qualify as a material difference warranting reconsideration of the 

Foy’s application.  
 

 Submission of multiple applications by the Foys to this Board appears to be a strategy to 

circumvent the requirements of the zoning plan and piecemeal the relief they ultimately seek.  

The Foys submitted and obtained a variance at the Board’s September 27, 2022 meeting, where 
they sought relief to add a small overhang on the north face of their home to cover their trash 

cans, a small overhang on the west face of the home over the existing garage, and a small 

addition to the roof over their front steps.  They determined that they ultimately did not need 

relief for the roof addition after a recalculation of their front setback requirement based on PZO 



§10.516.  Reference to this September 27 application is completely omitted from this October 11 

application, and the improvements they sought in that application are not shown on the plans 

submitted with this application.   

 

For the reasons stated, the Foys have failed to present an application that materially 

differs from the application denied by the Board in August.  As such, the Board should decline to 

consider the merits of this application.  By declining to hear this application, the Board will settle 

the property interests of the other owners on Ridges Court, and protect them from the future 

harassment of further petitions.  

 

In the event that the Board opts to reach the merits of the Foys’ application, I would 
incorporate by reference the arguments made in my objection letter to the Board on Ms. 

Thomson’s behalf dated July 19, 2022, a copy of which is attached herewith as Exhibit B. 

 

We thank you for your time and consideration of the above, and request that you deny the 

Foys’ variance application.   

 

Sincerely, 

 

Darcy Peyser 

 
Darcy C. Peyser, Esq. 

Derek R. Durbin, Esq. 
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BY:  EMAIL 
 
July 19, 2022 
 
Peter Stith, Planner 
Zoning Board of Adjustment 
City of Portsmouth 
1 Junkins Avenue 
Portsmouth, NH 03801 
 
Email: pmstith@cityofportsmouth.com 
 
Re:  Variance Application – 67 Ridges Court 

 
Members of the Board, 
 
 This Office represents Kathleen Thomson, owner of the property at 56 Ridges Court in 
Portsmouth.  Kathleen’s property is located directly across the street from the Foy’s property at 67 
Ridges Court, making her a direct abutter for purposes of the foregoing variance application.     
 
 Kathleen and her late husband, William Thomson Jr., who served on the ZBA for ten (10) 
years as well as the City Council, serving as Assistant Mayor under Eileen Foley, inherited their 
property at 56 Ridges Court in 1976 from Mr. Thomson’s late mother (buying out Mr. Thomson’s 
two sisters who also inherited the property).  The property has been in the Thomson family since 
1930.  Since 1976, the single-family home on the property has served as Kathleen’s residence.  It 
is the place where she raised her daughters Heidi and Kerry Thomson, who now come back to 
spend time with their own children.   
 
 In addition to having immense sentimental value to her, Kathleen’s property is a rarity in 
Portsmouth, as it enjoys unimpeded water views of Portsmouth Harbor, as shown in several 
photographs enclosed herewith.  These water views add substantial value to her property and are 
protected by virtue of restrictions, such as the wetland buffer setback, that apply to the Foys’ 
property.  
 
 While it may be true that a property owner never truly has a “right to a view” unless one is 
protected through an easement or other similar legal instrument, it is entirely within the Board’s 
purview to consider the loss of a view in considering the five (5) variance criteria, particularly 
whether there will be a diminution in surrounding property values.  Detriment to abutters’ water 
views is a factor which zoning boards and New Hampshire courts may consider when determining 
whether a proposed variance will cause a lessening of surrounding property values.  Devaney v. 

Windham, 132 N.H. 302, 306 (1989).  
 
 In this instance, the loss in value associated with the diminished view of the water from 
Kathleen’s home cannot be understated.  As set forth in the letter of a well-reputed local real estate 

EXHIBIT B



agent, Ali Goodwin which is enclosed herewith, the value of Kathleen’s property is estimated to 
diminish by $800,000.00 to $1,000,000.00 as a result of the Foy’s proposed addition, which is 
quite significant in size.  While Kathleen may not have a legal right to a view, it is important to 
remember that the Foys do not have a legal right to build in the location chosen. 
 
 The question ultimately underlying the Board’s consideration of the Foy’s application is 
really: is the construction of the addition necessary for the Foys to make reasonable use of the 

Property?  The answer is unequivocally, “no”.  The single-family home on the Foys’ property is 
not dissimilar in size from many other homes in the surrounding area and is similarly burdened by 
wetland and other setbacks.  A portion of the Thomson property is also burdened by wetland 
setbacks.   
 

The Foys purchased their property for $2,650,000.00 in 2021.  As you will see in the 
planning staff memo accompanying the application, variance relief was granted on October 15, 
2002 allowing for then-owner, Charles McLeod, to demolish and reconstruct a single-family home 
on the property.  If there was a legitimate hardship associated with the property necessitating that 
a portion of the home be built within the right-front yard setback, such a design would have been 
presented and considered by the Board in 2002.  To the contrary, it was determined that the home 
could be designed and built in the manner and location in which it is now, creating the least impact 
upon abutting property owners, while giving the owner of 67 Ridges Court reasonable use of their 
property.  The Foys seek to construct a significantly sized addition that “builds off of” and 
incrementally adds to the relief that was granted in 2002.  Additionally, the property currently 
offers significant parking and storage space, as there already exists a garage and stone driveway 
on the west face of the property, and a larger paved driveway on the south side.  Accordingly, there 
is no unnecessary hardship.  In the present case, there is a fair and substantial relationship between 
the general purpose of the ordinance provision, which is to protect against unreasonable 
enlargement of a non-conforming structure, and its application to the Foys’ property. 

 
Finally, substantial justice would not be done if the Foys’ application were granted.  In 

balancing the equities involved in determining whether the relief should be granted, the Board 
must consider the impact upon the public (i.e. abutters) versus the loss to the landowner.  Here, 
the Foys are simply losing the right to build something above and beyond what the Board allowed 
in 2002 when it granted the relief necessary to construct the current home.  If these can even be 
considered a “loss”, it is not one that outweighs the impact that it would have on abutting property 
owners, such as Kathleen Thomson.   

 
I thank you for your time and consideration of the above, and request that you deny the 

Foys’ variance application.   
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Darcy Peyser, Esq. 
Derek R. Durbin, Esq. 



 

 

July 13, 2022 

City of Portsmouth Zoning Board of Adjustment     

1 Junkins Ave. 

Portsmouth, NH 03801 
 

Dear Zoning Board of Adjustment Members, 

 

I am writing on behalf of Kathleen Thomson, owner of 56 Ridges Court, Portsmouth, NH. 56 Ridges Court is 

located directly across the street from 67 Ridges Court.  

 

Mrs. Thomson and four generations of the Thomson family have enjoyed nearly 100 years of scenic water 

views of Little Harbor from their home at 56 Ridges Court.  In recent years, the property and home across the 

street at 67 Ridges Court has evolved significantly, with each new owner expanding the overall square 

footage and footprint of the home as well as different garage configurations. The addition proposed by the 

Foys in the current variance request is the most ambitious renovation proposed to date. If this proposed 

addition is erected it will, for the first time, directly block the water views from Mrs. Thomson’s property, as 
well as views from several neighbors. The proposed expansion will diminish sight lines / water views between 

Mrs. Thomson’s front porch, living room, dining room, and bedrooms and Little Harbor. The proposed 

expansion also reduces the overall ambience and openness to the water, which been a unique neighborhood 

feature for this cluster of homes that dead-end into Little Harbor.  

 

Water views are highly coveted in the Seacoast area. Therefore, the substantial change in water views also 

has a significant impact in the market value of these neighboring properties and has the most direct impact 

on the market value of Mrs. Thomson’s home. The average price difference between a home with a water 

view and a similar home in the same neighborhood with no water view is between $800,000 and $1 million 

dollars. Based on comparable sales in the South End from the past 18 months, Mrs. Thomson’s fair market 

value for her home on 6 parcels is $2.3 million. Should the Foy’s variance be granted, Mrs. Thomson’s market 

value would decrease to $1.4 million. That is a significant amount of lost value.  

 

In sum, the Foy’s proposed expansion at 67 Ridges Court will be highly detrimental to the neighborhood, 

result in loss of property value for 56 Ridges Court, and dimmish the enjoyment that Mrs. Thomson and her 

family have treasured from Little Harbor views for nearly a century.  

 

Sincerely, 

 
Ali Goodwin, Realtor® • Luxury Division 

Haven Homes + Lifestyle at Keller Williams Coastal and Lakes & Mountains Realty 
Cell: 603-957-8466 • Email: ali@aligoodwin.com 

 

 

 

Haven Homes + Lifestyle at Keller Williams Coastal and Lakes & Mountains Realty 

750 Lafayette Rd., Suite 201, Portsmouth, NH 03801 • 603-610-8500 • www.havenhomeslifestyle.com 



From: Phil von Hemert
To: Planning Info
Subject: Comments re: 635 Sagamore Development LLC
Date: Monday, November 7, 2022 12:19:53 PM

I am writing to protest the planned residential development of the property located at 635
Sagamore Avenue. I and my wife, Susan, own Unit 42 in the abutting Tidewatch community.
Our concerns are:

1. Requested unit variance is extreme, four units versus just one, a 400% increase.
2. Requested lot area variance is also extreme, 2 units per acre versus the permitted one per

acre.  
3. Such a large development will impact water runoff into Sagamore Creek.
4. This proposal requires approximately 12 feet of elevation to be excavated and a lot of

forested area to be cut just to put in the four houses and the roadway.

If these extreme variations are allowed on this site, what's to prevent the same for other
properties in the neighborhood along and near Sagamore Avenue? Permitting this plan as
proposed will set an unwanted and unnecessary precedent.

Please do not permit four units to be built.

Phil and Susan von Hemert
(603) 833-0844
philvonHemert@gmail.com

mailto:philvonhemert@gmail.com
mailto:Planning@cityofportsmouth.com
mailto:philvonHemert@gmail.com


From: Jane Reynolds
To: Planning Info
Subject: 635 Sagamore Avenue
Date: Tuesday, November 15, 2022 12:49:24 PM

Dear Board Members,

As a resident of Tidewatch I have frequently walked and driven by the backside of the
referenced property with the current request to add  two additional buildings.  Not only is there
insufficient square feet per dwelling and the added traffic safety concerns,  I am concerned
about the probable existence of a granite ledge where the 2 new buildings are proposed.  Any
excavation or blasting could  damage the adjacent buildings and the nearby wetlands and
Sagamore Creek.  

My request would be for you to approve ONLY the replacement of the existing two buildings
in the same general area.  Thank you for your time and consideration on important matters in
our community!

Sincerely yours,
Jane Pratt Reynolds
Unit 84
579 Sagamore Ave, Portsmouth, NH 03801

mailto:Planning@cityofportsmouth.com
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